
Local Historic District Update
Village Council has held two Public Hearings thus far on the 

Local Historic District Overlay.  These Public Hearings were 
held to receive public input on the boundary of the proposed 
Local Historic District.  The last Public Hearing will be held on 
September 26, 2006 at 1 p.m.  Property owners are encouraged 
to attend the hearing if they have any concerns.  It is important 
to understand that the geographic area located in the Old 
Village Center Overlay Zoning District, commonly known as 
“Old Town” will not be dissolved with the new Local Historic 
District Overlay.  The properties located in “Old Town” and not 
in the Local Historic District boundary will only be reviewed by 
staff and the Community Appearance Commission.    

In their regular meetings, Council has discussed the proposed 
Standards and Guidelines for the Local Historic District.  This 
document will be used as a guide for development in the area.   
Before planning any exterior change to a home in the Local 
Historic District, please phone the Village Planner at 910-295-
2581.  

The Standards and Guidelines document, as well as the Circa 
Local Historic District Report and the proposed Local Historic 
District Overlay boundary can be viewed on the Village website 
at www.villageofpinehurst.org on the Planning and Inspections 
page.  A brochure was mailed last month to the property owners 
within the proposed district with answers to some Frequently 
Asked Questions, as well as a chart of common work and the 
appropriate method of obtaining permission.  Through the 
Council meetings process, some of the items on the chart have 
and may continue to change.  

There will be an informational meeting concerning the 
Local Historic District Standards and Guidelines on Tuesday, 
September 19th from 4:00 - 7:00.  Everyone is invited to 
attend.  The Historic Preservation Commission and Village staff 
will be available to answer questions, and there will be formal 
presentations at 4:30 p.m. and 6:30 p.m.     

Do You Know?
Upcoming Holiday:

•	Veteran’s Day	  November 11 

Offices will be closed and there 
will be no trash pick-up on 
these holidays.
__________________________

Citizen Alert:
1)	Representatives from two 	
	 committees of the Pinehurst 
	 Conservation Commission 
	 seek opportunities in 
	 the community to make 	
	 presentations to clubs, 	 
	 groups, organizations, or 	
	 classes. These presentations 
	 provide an overview of  
	 the committee’s purpose  
	 and projects.  The presenters  
	 also answer questions  
	 from interested listeners. 
	 To schedule a presentation  
	 and/or discussion, contact:

•	Leo Magiera - Recycling 	
	 Committee at Lmagiera@	
	 earthlink.net or 215-5524

•	Molly Rowell - Greenway 	
	 Wildlife Habitat Committee 	
	 at mlrow22@aol.com or  
	 255-0720

2)	The Pinehurst Municipal  
	 Code requires dogs to be  
	 maintained on a secure  
	 leash when off the real  
	 property of the owner.   
	 Owners are also required to  
	 repair damage caused by their  
	 dog including 	cleaning up of  
	 droppings on public lands.   
	 Be a good neighbor and clean  
	 up droppings deposited in  
	 your neighbor’s yard too!
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Beth Kocher’s Career with  
ClubCorp Brought Many Benefits to  

The Village of Pinehurst
Most people in Pinehurst and elsewhere 

would naturally think of the Carolina Hotel 
and the Pinehurst Country Club if you 
mention the name Beth Kocher.  Fewer 
people are aware of the civic contributions 
Beth made during her twenty-two year career 
here with ClubCorp.

In large part because of the condition of 
the Hotel and Resort when 
ClubCorp purchased them in 
the early 1980’s, Beth’s civic 
contributions were not as 
numerous during the 1980’s 
and the early 1990’s, as 
ClubCorp’s focus had to be on 
restoring the property to its 
previous grandeur.  However, 
as planning intensified from 
the mid-1990’s onward 
for the 1999 US Open, 
Beth’s interaction with 
the elected and appointed 
representatives of Pinehurst 
became much more frequent, 
and the resultant major 
events hosted, and significant 
facilities established from the 
mid-1990’s until now have left an indelible, 
positive impression on our community.

Much of Beth’s work with the Village 
and its representatives was in the nature of 
planning for and implementing major facility 
construction that has brought lasting benefit 
to our community.  During the last fifteen 
years, major construction projects such as 
the new Tennis Clubhouse, the Convention 
Center at the Carolina Hotel, Golf Course 
#8 (The Centennial Course), the Spa, the 
Golf Learning Center, and a new swimming 
complex at the Carolina Hotel, were all added 
to the Resort’s offering of amenities.

Also during this period, the Resort and 
the Village hosted many high profile athletic 
events, which brought positive attention to 
Pinehurst and have brought other, residual 

benefits to Pinehurst.  Obviously, the 1999 
and 2005 US Opens are the best-known of 
the events Pinehurst has hosted, though 
long term residents will remember the 1991 
and 1992 Tour Championships held at the 
Resort, the 1994 US Senior Open also held 
on Course #2, and the 1996 and 1997 US 
Clay Court Tennis Championships held at 

the Pinehurst Resort Tennis 
Club.  Beth and her staff 
always worked closely with 
Village representatives in 
planning and managing these 
events which re-established 
Pinehurst as a major United 
States resort destination.

During the latter stages 
of her career with ClubCorp, 
Beth contributed much to 
the community by way of her 
service on boards of several 
major area organizations, and 
on a number of committees 
undertaking major Village 
initiatives.  Beth served on 
the Board of the Sandhills 
Area Chamber of Commerce, 

Moore County Partners in Progress, and the 
Board of Directors for FirstHealth of the 
Carolinas.  Beth also served on the Steering 
Committee which guided the development 
of the first-ever Comprehensive Plan for 
the Village of Pinehurst, which was adopted 
by the Village Council in 2003, the Steering 
Committee for the New Core Conceptual 
Small Area Plan, and Beth was one of the 
initial members of the Pinehurst Historic 
Preservation Commission.

Though Beth’s time and attention will now 
be deservedly focused on her husband Brad 
and her grand-daughter, Madeleine Rae, her 
friends at the Village of Pinehurst will fondly 
remember her contributions to the greater 
community and the benefits that resulted.  
Best wishes to Beth in her retirement!

It all started with wedding bells and a horse race! In October 
1810 Crown Prince Ludwig of Bavaria married Princess 
Theresa.  The official festivities lasted five days and included 
parades, music, eating and drinking.  The festivities ended 
with a horse race held on the green. In 1811 an agricultural 
festival was added to the horse race.  In 1818 swings and a big 
tent were added. Beginning in 1896, the first of the huge beer 
tents became a joint venture of the large Munich proprietors.  
Until today, only vendors from Munich are allowed to sell beer at 
Oktoberfest. The Oktoberfest is the biggest fair of the world and 
is known worldwide. Somewhere along the way, the horse races, 
the agricultural shows and the like have disappeared, but the 
eating, drinking and dancing to the wonderful German music 
still continues!!  

Why does Oktoberfest start in September?  Due to the cool 
weather in Germany, the organizers decided it would be better 
to start it on the third week of September, ending in October.

Mark your calendars!  Don’t forget this date!  Get your tickets 

early, as there will be a limited 
number of tickets available!  
September 23, 2006 beginning 
at 6:00 pm, Oktoberfest will be 
in full swing at The Fair Barn!  
The Gootmon SauerKraut 
Band under the direction of Jerry Goodman will fill the Fair 
Barn with sounds of the beautiful alpine countries of Austria 
to the Tyrolean and Oberkrain waltzes.  There will be the alp 
horn, tuned alpine bells and even the “singing saw.”  Join in for 
a fun-filled evening of eating and dancing along with traditional 
German beverages in the ambience of an authentic Bavarian 
Fest Haus!  

Tickets can be purchased at the Pinehurst Village Hall, 295-
1900, cash or credit card purchases.  Tickets are $15 in advance, 
or $20 at the door. (Ticket prices do not include food and 
beverages).Two prizes will be awarded, one for the individual 
and one for the couple that shows up in the best costume! 
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Oktoberfest At The Fair Barn
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Fire Hydrant  
Information

Flowing fire hydrants 
within the Village is 
something the fire 
department tries to do 
on an annual basis. Due to 
increased demands on the water 
system during the summer months, 
Moore County Public Utilities has requested 
that we delay flowing until October 1st and complete all testing 
by the end of February.  This delay presents no danger to 
Pinehurst citizens. 

Prior to our flowing hydrants, signs will be placed in the 
area to be flowed to give residents notice that the water may be 
somewhat discolored. The hydrants tested will be left flowing 
partly to facilitate the clearing of the water. Any hydrant that 
you observe flowing more than 24 hours should be reported to 
Moore County Public Utilities (910-947-6315). 

•	While conducting the flow test crews will also be cleaning 
	 vegetation from around the hydrants so that the visibility of 
	 the hydrant is increased. They will also be removing 
	 any obstacles that would interfere with the operation of the 
	 hydrant. 

•	The fire department asks that you be mindful when planting 
	 anything that would obscure or interfere with the operations 
	 of the fire hydrant.

•	The tops and caps of the fire hydrants are painted different 
	 colors. The colors represent the amount of water available 
	 from the hydrant that was determined during the last flow 
	 test.  

•	There should be a blue reflector located in the roadway in 
	 front of each hydrant that assists the fire department in 
	 locating a hydrant during an emergency. During testing, 
	 the crews will be replacing any missing reflectors.

Builders’ Workshops
The Pinehurst Planning and Inspections Department is 

attempting to make life easier for those who interact with their 
office.  On July 20, 2006 the first in a series of workshops was 
held for all area builders and contractors, their staff members 
and sub-contractors.  Topics of discussion included building, 
zoning, community appearance and charges applied to 
inspections.  Workshop leader Tresa 
Long reports, “The meeting 
was very well attended, and 
the next workshop will be 
scheduled for October.  Watch 
for notices detailing the time 
and location.

Pinehurst Greenway 
Phase IV

The Pinehurst Greenway System 
will see additional trails added in 
the coming months as design and 
construction drawings are currently 
underway for Phase IV.  This phase 
will continue the route along Linden 
Road that will eventually tie into 
a utility easement behind Pine 
Vista Rd. leading toward Lake 
Pinehurst.  The new section 
of trail is estimated to add an 
additional ¾ of a mile to the 
more than 3.5 miles of greenway 
trails already in place.  Residents 
along Linden Road where the 
trail will be installed in the Village and/or 
State right of ways will be notified by mail 
regarding the exact location of the trail as it pertains to their 
property.  Every effort will be made to minimize disruption to 
existing plantings, irrigation, etc., however some of these may 
need to be removed where they encroach into the right-of-way. 
It will be the responsibility of the home owner to do so prior to 
construction.  

As a reminder, the greenway trails are only accessible to 
pedestrians and bicycles, therefore no motorized vehicles, 
including golf carts, are allowed to utilize the trails.  For more 
information on Phase IV or general information regarding 
the Pinehurst Greenway System, please contact the Parks and 
Recreation Department at 295-2817.

Safety Tip: 
Keep your car keys on the night stand next to your 
bed.  When someone is trying to get into your house, 
or if you hear a noise outside your house, just press 
the panic button on your car key.  The key will work 
from just about everywhere in your house, and the 
alarm will keep honking until your battery runs 
down or until you reset it with the button on the 
key chain.

Many  t imes 
burglars will cut 
your telephone 
line before 
breaking in, so 
this alarm could 
save your life!
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Oktoberfeset at The Fair Barn
Tickets $15 in advance, $20 at door 

September 23, 2006 6:30 p.m. 
Call Village Hall (910) 295-1900

Co-Sponsored by  
Pinehurst Parks & Recreation

Sandhills Quilters Show
October 13 & 14, 2006

10 am to 5 pm
Call (910) 295-6730 

Co-sponsored by  
Pinehurst Parks & Recreation

Antique Show
Moore County Historical Association

November 3, 4, 5, 2006
Preview Night November 2, 2006 

Call (910) 692-2051
Co-Sponsored by  

Pinehurst Parks & Recreation

These Three Tenors Concert
December 1, 2006 6:30 p.m. 

Cocktail Party immediately following 
the Tree Lighting 

Heavy hors d’oeuvres included 
in ticket price 

Beverages purchased separately 
Tickets are $40 per person 

Call (910) 295-0166

Dinner and Silent Auction
Episcopal Day School

December 2, 2006
Call 692-3492

The O’Neal School
Annual Dinner and Fundraiser

February 3, 2007
Call 692-6920 

Motorcycle Patrol Begins Work
In April, the Police Department acquired a 2006 Harley Davidson Electra 

Glide motorcycle to be used exclusively for traffic enforcement and public 
events. The motorcycle was part of the 2005-2006 budget and purchased 
from Sandhills Harley Davidson.  The “Motor Unit” as it is referred to, is 
equipped with everything the “Motor Officer” needs to investigate traffic 
collisions and to enforce the traffic laws in the Village. The motorcycle has 
a state of the art radar unit which works while the Motor Unit is moving 
or if it is stationary. It also has dual mounted radar antennas for the front 
and rear of the motorcycle. It is capable of tracking vehicles coming at it 
and going away from it in either direction. The Motor Officer also has the 
latest “push to talk” radio so he can communicate with the department’s 
dispatchers. 

The Village of Pinehurst has experienced an increase in the volume of 
vehicles traveling through the Village. As a result of this increase the number 
of problems associated with the high volume of traffic has increased. The 
most recent NC Department of Transportations study conducted in 2004 
revealed that the traffic circle has over 87,000 vehicles going around it a 
day. From January 2004 through June 2006 the Police Department issued 
3,863 state citations for traffic violations within the Village limits. During 
that same time frame the Police Department investigated 952 vehicle 
collisions with one being a fatality.

Chief Ronnie L. Davis realized that the ever increasing traffic problems 
called for a different approach to help combat the problems. The police 
motorcycle is one approach to help with the traffic problems. The police 
motorcycle has been in use in one form or another for over 100 years. The 
motorcycle is capable of getting to accident scenes quicker, maneuvers 
through traffic easier, it is able to get into places a patrol car can not and is 
capable of turning around in the roadway safer and faster. The Motor Unit 
is going to be used everywhere in the Village but is going to concentrate in 
those areas where speeders are a problem and where drivers are failing to 
stop for red lights and stop signs. 

Officer Jason Council is the first Motor Officer for the Pinehurst Police 
Department. Officer Council has been out and about in the Village trying 
to get a feel for the new Motor Unit. The Motor Unit has already been 
used in two public events. In May, it escorted runners from various law 
enforcement agencies in Moore County for the annual Special Olympics 
Torch Run. In July, it was the lead motorcycle in the Police Department’s 
1st annual motorcycle ride for Special Olympics.  Officer Council is 
scheduled to complete a one week ride-a-long training program with the 
Fayetteville Police Department’s Motor Unit in August. He has been selected 
to attend the NC State 
Highway Patrol Basic 
Police Motorcycle 
Operators course at the 
end of October. After 
completion of the two 
courses Officer Council 
will be hitting the streets 
on a full time basis to 
help make the Village 
of Pinehurst roadways 
safer for its citizens. 

Located on Hwy 5 at the Harness Track

The National Alliance on Mental Illness 
of Moore County invites the public to 
join them in their inaugural Pathway 
to Awareness Weekend in celebration 
of Mental Illness Awareness Week.  The 
event begins on Saturday, September 
30th at 7:30 p.m. with Patty Duke as a 
special guest speaker for the Ruth Pauley 
Lecture Series at the Owens Auditorium 
of Sandhills Community College. 

The event concludes on Sunday, October 
1st at the Pinehurst Village Hall complex 
with a book signing by Patty Duke from 
1:30 to 2:30.  The Celebration of Courage 
floral art exhibit will be on display all day 
in the meadow next to the Village Hall.  
This exhibit will include a combination of 
nearly 1,000 irises, daisies and tulips that 
are 45” high by 14” wide.  Registration 
begins at 3 p.m. for a ½ mile to 2 ½ mile 
walk around the Pinehurst Village Hall 
complex; the walk starts at 4 p.m. The 
closing ceremony begins at 5:30 p.m. 
with the Candles in the Sky Observance in 
the open meadow near the floral display.  
This will include an en mass launch of 
hundreds of helium filled balloons, with a 
message of hope, in honor or in memory 
of loved ones with brain disorders, their 
family members, friends, other caregivers 
and medical professionals

If you are interested in walking or 
sponsoring a Pathway to Awareness 
Walk team, please contact Patty Laughlin, 
at 295-2337 or via email pattyskula@
hotmail.com or NAMI Moore County,  
295-1053.  

For additional information about the 
weekend, sponsorship opportunities or to 
offer your help, please contact one of the 
Co-Chairs of the event with your name 
and telephone number. 

Marianne Kernan at 255-3038 – 
markernan @aol.com

Ellen Airs at 235-0292 –  
croc_ceo@earthlink.net 

In March, 2006 the Moore County 
Commissioners appointed a “Citizens’ 
Pet Responsibility Committee”. Angela 
Zumwalt chairs the committee whose 
charter is to “provide and drive, with the 
support of the County Commissioners, 
solutions to the pet overpopulation crisis 
in Moore County.”  

On the committee is an array of folks 
representing many different groups 
- hunters, breeders, breed rescue and 
animal welfare agencies and groups, 
veterinarians and representatives of the 
local school district.  All are all eager to 
improve the situation. 

The committee is focusing on:
	 • Education
	 • Spay/Neuter
	 • Placing homeless pets
	 • Communications/awareness

The committee’s approach is to focus 
on areas of the county one at a time - 
saturate the focus area with education 
and communications, campaign to get 
folks signed up for low-cost spay neuter 
and then have a “Pet Responsibility Day” 
celebrating pet ownership and offering 
vaccinations and low-cost spay/ neuter on 
site.  

The committee has chosen the 
northern part of Moore County as the 
pilot area with the town of Robbins 
being the hub.  This area has both rural 
and “town” environments, a growing 
Hispanic population, and is undergoing a 
revitalization project that is supported at 
the state level.

A few weeks ago, the committee had 
a booth at the Farmers’ Day event in 
Robbins.  The booth was well-attended, 
and the committee signed up over 65 pets 
for low-cost spay/neuter in just one day.

The committee’s plan is to offer low-
cost spay/neuter for one day a month for 
eight months in the Robbins area, using a 
mobile unit, since there is no vet in that 
part of the county.  They will also have a 5 
day spay/neuter blitz in April, as well as a 
two day blitz for feral cats.  This will be the 
backdrop for a huge “Pet Responsibility 
Day”, celebrating success.  This will be 
a “fun” day with entertainment, dog 
show “contests”, agility demos, sheep 
dog demos, food, entertainment, a rabies 
clinic, and pets available for adoption.

The committee will next focus on a town 
in the southern part of Moore County, 
though the selection has not yet been 
made.  Watch for information concerning 
the southern part of Moore County and 
perhaps Pinehurst.  The committee liaison 
for Pinehurst is Joel Shriberg who can be 
reached at 910-690-3000.

 Phone 910-693-1228 or check the 
Moore County website (www.
moorecountync.gov) 
for more details.  
(Click on “Pet 
Respons ib i l i t y 
Committee” on 
the left side of 
the homepage.)

Pathway to
Awareness
W E E K E N D

The Pinehurst Business Guild will 
welcome nearly 200 artisans and crafters 
as it celebrates the 28th Annual Holly 
Arts and Crafts Festival.  Held Saturday, 
October 21 from 10 am - 4 pm, the event is 
located in the heart of Pinehurst’s Historic 

Old Town area, and is free and open to the public.

 The all-day event combines the talents of hand crafters in a variety of genres – from 
woodworking to glass, stitched art to lawn ornaments, hand-crafted jewelry to metal 
sculpture.  Area restaurants and food vendors will dot the gathering as downtown shops 
offer sales and specials.

“This is one of the largest crafts gatherings in the area where no item is mass 
produced,” said Janeen Driscoll, president of the Pinehurst Business Guild.  “It’s our 
way of celebrating the fine arts of homemade goods in our community each year.”

Citizen’s Pet Responsibility Committee

OCTOBER 21, 2006
People of all ages enjoy walking, jogging, 

or biking along the trail that runs through 
the Pinehurst area.  The corridor of green 
space includes woods and open meadows.  
Observant hikers notice seasonal 
wildflowers peeking out in unexpected 
places.  These small bursts of color, the 
songs of a variety of birds, the skittering 
of little animals and the serenity of stately 
pines engulf trail visitors with the beauty 
of nature in our area.

The Greenway Wildlife Habitat 
Committee (GWH) is responsible for the 
Pinehurst Conservation Commission’s 
(PCC) efforts to protect habitats for 
wildlife in public areas starting with the 
Pinehurst Greenway.  

Committee Objectives and 
Projects

Surveys:  With assistance of a consultant 
and volunteers, the GWH Committee 
surveys plant and animal habitats along 
the trail.  The purpose is to preserve 
these habitats for their intrinsic value 
in the natural environment and for the 
roosting and feeding of birds and other 
animals.  This includes an extensive 
bird survey along the trail.  The GWH 
Committee maintains inventory lists 
and posts findings on the Village Website 
as the identification process continues 
throughout the seasons.  Watch for future 
plantings of native species along the trail.

Trail Markers:  Markers are now in place 
along the Greenway Trail to identify native 
plants.  Committee members who are also 
Master Gardeners Volunteers provide 
valued expertise to this process.  Surveys 
will continue through each season, and 
the Committee will add new markers as 
appropriate.  The Committee also will 
solve problems created by damaged plants 
and non-native, invasive plants.

Bluebird Trail and Butterfly Garden:  
Rassie Wicker Park contains an existing 
bluebird trail.   Committee members and 
others monitor this trail and will replace 
damaged or missing bird houses.  The 
Committee is collaborating with First 
Health to locate a butterfly garden on 

their property near the Health 
and Fitness Center.  A 
consultant hired by 
the GWH Committee 
provided data and 
suggestions for the 
proposal.  There 
is much work 
ahead before 
this project 
becomes a reality.

Public Walks:
  Our trail coordinator plans public walks 

along the Greenway which emphasize 
wildlife flora and fauna along the trail.  
She offers guided walks with a consultant 
or encourages non-guided use of the trail.  
Look for announcements for an upcoming 
trail walk in the fall.  We are planning 
regularly scheduled fitness walks along 
the Greenway Trail.  This coordinated 
effort with the Health and Fitness Center 
not only increases the public’s fitness, but 
engenders awareness and enjoyment of 
one of Pinehurst’s wonderful assets.

Public Education and Awareness:  The 
GWH Committee has produced workshops 
in 2006 to educate the public about the 
ecosystem and ways to preserve native 
plants and animals.  The workshops also 
provide steps that residents can take to 
enhance local wildlife habitats at home 
and in open spaces.  These professionally 
designed and delivered workshops have 
been very popular.  The GWH Committee 
also provides speakers for meetings 
and events sponsored by community 
organizations.   This year we delivered the 
following workshops:

•	 Attracting Wildlife to Your Backyard, 
	 Part I (NWF Certification)– Dolores 
	 Muller

•	 Attracting Bluebirds to Your Backyard 
	 – Helen Munro

•	 Attracting Hummingbirds in the 
	 Sandhills – Susan Campbell

Watch for announcements of future 
workshops this fall at the Pinehurst 
Village Hall:

•	 Attracting Butterflies to Your 
	 Backyard – Marisa Back – October 
	 14th

•	 Attracting Wildlife to Your Backyard, 
	 Part II – Dolores Muller – November 
	 4th

Sharing Trail Benefits
Whether you seek a place for solitude or 

study within the tranquil beauty of nature, 
a time for companionship, or a venue for 
safe exercise, the Pinehurst Greenway 
Wildlife Habitat Trail offers designated 
open space for your pleasure.  Enjoy the 
trail and help to preserve it by keeping the 
area clean, taking out what you bring in, 
harming no plants or animals, and keeping 
your pets on a leash.  Please leave only 
your memories and footprints behind.

Pinehurst Greenway Wildlife  
Habitat Committee



Local Historic District Update
Village Council has held two Public Hearings thus far on the 

Local Historic District Overlay.  These Public Hearings were 
held to receive public input on the boundary of the proposed 
Local Historic District.  The last Public Hearing will be held on 
September 26, 2006 at 1 p.m.  Property owners are encouraged 
to attend the hearing if they have any concerns.  It is important 
to understand that the geographic area located in the Old 
Village Center Overlay Zoning District, commonly known as 
“Old Town” will not be dissolved with the new Local Historic 
District Overlay.  The properties located in “Old Town” and not 
in the Local Historic District boundary will only be reviewed by 
staff and the Community Appearance Commission.    

In their regular meetings, Council has discussed the proposed 
Standards and Guidelines for the Local Historic District.  This 
document will be used as a guide for development in the area.   
Before planning any exterior change to a home in the Local 
Historic District, please phone the Village Planner at 910-295-
2581.  

The Standards and Guidelines document, as well as the Circa 
Local Historic District Report and the proposed Local Historic 
District Overlay boundary can be viewed on the Village website 
at www.villageofpinehurst.org on the Planning and Inspections 
page.  A brochure was mailed last month to the property owners 
within the proposed district with answers to some Frequently 
Asked Questions, as well as a chart of common work and the 
appropriate method of obtaining permission.  Through the 
Council meetings process, some of the items on the chart have 
and may continue to change.  

There will be an informational meeting concerning the 
Local Historic District Standards and Guidelines on Tuesday, 
September 19th from 4:00 - 7:00.  Everyone is invited to 
attend.  The Historic Preservation Commission and Village staff 
will be available to answer questions, and there will be formal 
presentations at 4:30 p.m. and 6:30 p.m.     

Do You Know?
Upcoming Holiday:

•	Veteran’s Day	  November 11 

Offices will be closed and there 
will be no trash pick-up on 
these holidays.
__________________________

Citizen Alert:
1)	Representatives from two 	
	 committees of the Pinehurst 
	 Conservation Commission 
	 seek opportunities in 
	 the community to make 	
	 presentations to clubs, 	 
	 groups, organizations, or 	
	 classes. These presentations 
	 provide an overview of  
	 the committee’s purpose  
	 and projects.  The presenters  
	 also answer questions  
	 from interested listeners. 
	 To schedule a presentation  
	 and/or discussion, contact:

•	Leo Magiera - Recycling 	
	 Committee at Lmagiera@	
	 earthlink.net or 215-5524

•	Molly Rowell - Greenway 	
	 Wildlife Habitat Committee 	
	 at mlrow22@aol.com or  
	 255-0720

2)	The Pinehurst Municipal  
	 Code requires dogs to be  
	 maintained on a secure  
	 leash when off the real  
	 property of the owner.   
	 Owners are also required to  
	 repair damage caused by their  
	 dog including 	cleaning up of  
	 droppings on public lands.   
	 Be a good neighbor and clean  
	 up droppings deposited in  
	 your neighbor’s yard too!
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Beth Kocher’s Career with  
ClubCorp Brought Many Benefits to  

The Village of Pinehurst
Most people in Pinehurst and elsewhere 

would naturally think of the Carolina Hotel 
and the Pinehurst Country Club if you 
mention the name Beth Kocher.  Fewer 
people are aware of the civic contributions 
Beth made during her twenty-two year career 
here with ClubCorp.

In large part because of the condition of 
the Hotel and Resort when 
ClubCorp purchased them in 
the early 1980’s, Beth’s civic 
contributions were not as 
numerous during the 1980’s 
and the early 1990’s, as 
ClubCorp’s focus had to be on 
restoring the property to its 
previous grandeur.  However, 
as planning intensified from 
the mid-1990’s onward 
for the 1999 US Open, 
Beth’s interaction with 
the elected and appointed 
representatives of Pinehurst 
became much more frequent, 
and the resultant major 
events hosted, and significant 
facilities established from the 
mid-1990’s until now have left an indelible, 
positive impression on our community.

Much of Beth’s work with the Village 
and its representatives was in the nature of 
planning for and implementing major facility 
construction that has brought lasting benefit 
to our community.  During the last fifteen 
years, major construction projects such as 
the new Tennis Clubhouse, the Convention 
Center at the Carolina Hotel, Golf Course 
#8 (The Centennial Course), the Spa, the 
Golf Learning Center, and a new swimming 
complex at the Carolina Hotel, were all added 
to the Resort’s offering of amenities.

Also during this period, the Resort and 
the Village hosted many high profile athletic 
events, which brought positive attention to 
Pinehurst and have brought other, residual 

benefits to Pinehurst.  Obviously, the 1999 
and 2005 US Opens are the best-known of 
the events Pinehurst has hosted, though 
long term residents will remember the 1991 
and 1992 Tour Championships held at the 
Resort, the 1994 US Senior Open also held 
on Course #2, and the 1996 and 1997 US 
Clay Court Tennis Championships held at 

the Pinehurst Resort Tennis 
Club.  Beth and her staff 
always worked closely with 
Village representatives in 
planning and managing these 
events which re-established 
Pinehurst as a major United 
States resort destination.

During the latter stages 
of her career with ClubCorp, 
Beth contributed much to 
the community by way of her 
service on boards of several 
major area organizations, and 
on a number of committees 
undertaking major Village 
initiatives.  Beth served on 
the Board of the Sandhills 
Area Chamber of Commerce, 

Moore County Partners in Progress, and the 
Board of Directors for FirstHealth of the 
Carolinas.  Beth also served on the Steering 
Committee which guided the development 
of the first-ever Comprehensive Plan for 
the Village of Pinehurst, which was adopted 
by the Village Council in 2003, the Steering 
Committee for the New Core Conceptual 
Small Area Plan, and Beth was one of the 
initial members of the Pinehurst Historic 
Preservation Commission.

Though Beth’s time and attention will now 
be deservedly focused on her husband Brad 
and her grand-daughter, Madeleine Rae, her 
friends at the Village of Pinehurst will fondly 
remember her contributions to the greater 
community and the benefits that resulted.  
Best wishes to Beth in her retirement!

It all started with wedding bells and a horse race! In October 
1810 Crown Prince Ludwig of Bavaria married Princess 
Theresa.  The official festivities lasted five days and included 
parades, music, eating and drinking.  The festivities ended 
with a horse race held on the green. In 1811 an agricultural 
festival was added to the horse race.  In 1818 swings and a big 
tent were added. Beginning in 1896, the first of the huge beer 
tents became a joint venture of the large Munich proprietors.  
Until today, only vendors from Munich are allowed to sell beer at 
Oktoberfest. The Oktoberfest is the biggest fair of the world and 
is known worldwide. Somewhere along the way, the horse races, 
the agricultural shows and the like have disappeared, but the 
eating, drinking and dancing to the wonderful German music 
still continues!!  

Why does Oktoberfest start in September?  Due to the cool 
weather in Germany, the organizers decided it would be better 
to start it on the third week of September, ending in October.

Mark your calendars!  Don’t forget this date!  Get your tickets 

early, as there will be a limited 
number of tickets available!  
September 23, 2006 beginning 
at 6:00 pm, Oktoberfest will be 
in full swing at The Fair Barn!  
The Gootmon SauerKraut 
Band under the direction of Jerry Goodman will fill the Fair 
Barn with sounds of the beautiful alpine countries of Austria 
to the Tyrolean and Oberkrain waltzes.  There will be the alp 
horn, tuned alpine bells and even the “singing saw.”  Join in for 
a fun-filled evening of eating and dancing along with traditional 
German beverages in the ambience of an authentic Bavarian 
Fest Haus!  

Tickets can be purchased at the Pinehurst Village Hall, 295-
1900, cash or credit card purchases.  Tickets are $15 in advance, 
or $20 at the door. (Ticket prices do not include food and 
beverages).Two prizes will be awarded, one for the individual 
and one for the couple that shows up in the best costume! 
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Fire Hydrant  
Information

Flowing fire hydrants 
within the Village is 
something the fire 
department tries to do 
on an annual basis. Due to 
increased demands on the water 
system during the summer months, 
Moore County Public Utilities has requested 
that we delay flowing until October 1st and complete all testing 
by the end of February.  This delay presents no danger to 
Pinehurst citizens. 

Prior to our flowing hydrants, signs will be placed in the 
area to be flowed to give residents notice that the water may be 
somewhat discolored. The hydrants tested will be left flowing 
partly to facilitate the clearing of the water. Any hydrant that 
you observe flowing more than 24 hours should be reported to 
Moore County Public Utilities (910-947-6315). 

•	While conducting the flow test crews will also be cleaning 
	 vegetation from around the hydrants so that the visibility of 
	 the hydrant is increased. They will also be removing 
	 any obstacles that would interfere with the operation of the 
	 hydrant. 

•	The fire department asks that you be mindful when planting 
	 anything that would obscure or interfere with the operations 
	 of the fire hydrant.

•	The tops and caps of the fire hydrants are painted different 
	 colors. The colors represent the amount of water available 
	 from the hydrant that was determined during the last flow 
	 test.  

•	There should be a blue reflector located in the roadway in 
	 front of each hydrant that assists the fire department in 
	 locating a hydrant during an emergency. During testing, 
	 the crews will be replacing any missing reflectors.

Builders’ Workshops
The Pinehurst Planning and Inspections Department is 

attempting to make life easier for those who interact with their 
office.  On July 20, 2006 the first in a series of workshops was 
held for all area builders and contractors, their staff members 
and sub-contractors.  Topics of discussion included building, 
zoning, community appearance and charges applied to 
inspections.  Workshop leader Tresa 
Long reports, “The meeting 
was very well attended, and 
the next workshop will be 
scheduled for October.  Watch 
for notices detailing the time 
and location.

Pinehurst Greenway 
Phase IV

The Pinehurst Greenway System 
will see additional trails added in 
the coming months as design and 
construction drawings are currently 
underway for Phase IV.  This phase 
will continue the route along Linden 
Road that will eventually tie into 
a utility easement behind Pine 
Vista Rd. leading toward Lake 
Pinehurst.  The new section 
of trail is estimated to add an 
additional ¾ of a mile to the 
more than 3.5 miles of greenway 
trails already in place.  Residents 
along Linden Road where the 
trail will be installed in the Village and/or 
State right of ways will be notified by mail 
regarding the exact location of the trail as it pertains to their 
property.  Every effort will be made to minimize disruption to 
existing plantings, irrigation, etc., however some of these may 
need to be removed where they encroach into the right-of-way. 
It will be the responsibility of the home owner to do so prior to 
construction.  

As a reminder, the greenway trails are only accessible to 
pedestrians and bicycles, therefore no motorized vehicles, 
including golf carts, are allowed to utilize the trails.  For more 
information on Phase IV or general information regarding 
the Pinehurst Greenway System, please contact the Parks and 
Recreation Department at 295-2817.

Safety Tip: 
Keep your car keys on the night stand next to your 
bed.  When someone is trying to get into your house, 
or if you hear a noise outside your house, just press 
the panic button on your car key.  The key will work 
from just about everywhere in your house, and the 
alarm will keep honking until your battery runs 
down or until you reset it with the button on the 
key chain.

Many  t imes 
burglars will cut 
your telephone 
line before 
breaking in, so 
this alarm could 
save your life!

   


